SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
18th March, 2009

Meeting commenced:
  9.30 a.m.
"
adjourned:
11.20 a.m. fillin "end time" 
"
recommenced:
11.38 a.m. fillin "end time" 
"
ended:
12.35 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Margaret Morris (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Antrobus, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Connor, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Drake, Dobbs, Ferrer, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, Humphreys, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald, Mann, Merry, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joseph Murphy, Joseph O’Neill, Martin O’Neill, Owen, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson  fillin "other names" 
80.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Cheetham, Cooke, Devine, Heywood, Mashiter, Miller, Pennington and Potter. 

81.
DEATH OF COUNCILLOR JAMES HULMES

The Mayor, Councillor Margaret Morris, reported to the Council on the untimely death of Councillor James Hulmes, which had occurred recently.  On behalf of the Council she sent best wishes to the family at this time of great sadness.  Councillors Merry, K. Garrido, Owen, Connor, Joe Murphy and Warmisham spoke in tribute to the late Councillor Hulmes.  The Chief Executive spoke in tribute on behalf of the staff.

82.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.
83.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Pupils from Moorside High School submitted questions for consideration by the Council. Full details are attached as an appendix to these minutes.

84.
WELCOME TO SUSAN LIGHTUP 

The Mayor, on behalf of the Council, expressed a cordial welcome to the new Strategic Director for Community, Health and Social Care, Susan Lightup.

85.
MAYORAL REPORT

Councillor Margaret Morris, the Mayor, reported on activities she had undertaken during the last two months of her year in office.  In submitting her report she commented on events such as reception for the Territorial Army, the Women of Inspiration event and visit of the Army Cadets.  She further referred to the Women of Inspiration event by indicating that this had involved women from the twin towns visiting from Narbonne, St. Ouen and Claremont Ferrand, all as part of International Women’s Week.  She reported that Joan Williams from the Broughton Trust had won the award of Woman of Inspiration for 2009.  She also made reference to an event which she had attended involving the awards for looked after children and the cross country event.  In closing her report she stated that she had also had visits from school parties in the parlour and met many young people since her last report.
86.
FREEDOM OF THE CITY

Councillor Warmisham proposed that Ryan Giggs OBE in recognition of his outstanding services to the community and his success in promoting a positive image of Salford both regionally and internationally should be awarded the Honorary Freedom of the City.  In moving his resolution Councillor Warmisham referred to the work Mr. Giggs had carried out as a Unicef Ambassador and the community work he carries out with local football teams and local charities.  He made specific reference to the work Mr. Giggs has done with schools and with Salford Royal Hospital.  


Councillor Antrobus seconded the motion and Councillors Karen Garrido, Owen, Lindley, Merry and Joseph Murphy spoke in tribute.  

It was unanimously Resolved that the Council do hereby admit Ryan Giggs OBE to be an Honorary Freeman of the City in recognition of his outstanding services to the community and his success in promoting a positive image of Salford both regionally and internationally and a special meeting of the Council be arranged to be stole the award.
87.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meetings held on 19th November, 2008, and 21st January and 18th February, 2009, were agreed as correct records subject to Minute 64 of 21st January being amended to include the words ‘Councillor Robin Garrido and Lindley’ before the words ‘in moving the motion’, and Minute 79 of the meeting held on 18th February being amended to read in paragraph 4 2009/10 instead of 2008/09 and deletion of the words Housing and Planning Directorate and the inclusion of the words Chief Executive Directorate.
88.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition submitted by Councillor Warmisham on behalf of Malice Court Tenants’ Association regarding the proposed installation of toilets to front entrance at Malice Court be referred to the Sustainable Regeneration Directorate for action.

89.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 2009/10

Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services submitted a report of the City Treasurer containing details of the expected activities of the treasury function for the financial year 2009/10 and indicating that its production and submission to the Council was a requirement of the CIPFA code of practice on treasury management as adopted by the Council on 20th March, 2002.  The annual investment strategy was a separate requirement on the Local Government Act 2003.  The report as submitted made reference to the requirement of the Council to:

· Set a balanced budget.
· Establish the current Treasury position as at 31st March, 2009.

· Contain details of the capital financing requirement and made reference to the prospect for interest rate background and the Salford City Council view.


The annual investment strategy contained details of investment strategy for in-house and managed funds, debt rescheduling and treasury limits for 2009/10 and 2011/12.  Reference was also made to the minimum revenue provision and extraordinary treasury issues.

Councillor Karen Garrido raised a question regarding the minimum revenue provision and asked for a further explanation regarding the position on capital expenditure to be incurred before 1st April, 2008, for future supported capital expenditure and the impact on the minimum revenue provision.  Councillor Hinds indicated that he would ask the City Treasurer to provide a detailed reply.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Treasury Management Strategy, Annual Investment Strategy and Policy for the Calculation of the Minimum Revenue Provision for 2009/10 as outlined in the report now submitted be approved.

90.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Antrobus - Lead Member for Planning

Prior to answering questions, Councillor Antrobus made a statement regarding projects to minimise flood risk in the City.  In making his statement he referred to:

· The joint work with the Environment Agency (EA) to build a flood basin at Littleton Road, Salford.
· Registration of residents and businesses on the EA flood warning system.

· Development of a robust emergency plan in case of major flooding.

· The proposed Salford Flood Forum.

· Adoption of new Planning Guidance to protect new properties from flood damage.

· Development of a national pilot funded by DEFRA to support residents in older properties to adopt flood resilience measures in partnership with the Council, Salford University and EA.

· The pilot include 900 homes and link to flood re4silience and energy efficiency.

The following questions were then asked.
Where would the 900 homes be located? - Councillor Owen,

Expressed concern about development of the flood plans and questioned the level of service being provided by United Utilities with Boothstown/Barton areas as he had submitted numerous complaints which had not been responded to - Councillors R. Garrido/D. Jolley.

In response Councillor Antrobus made the following comments.
The area of impact to ascertain the location of the 900 homes would be done using a Technical Assessment being undertaken by Salford University and Urban Vision.  He agreed to forward information to Members on this matter.

In respect of Planning Policy and Guidance he stated that the new planning policies would create resilience in developments on the flood plain and reduce the risk of flooding.  This work would be carried out in conjunction with the Environment Agency.
With regard to questions in respect of the performance of United Utilities he stated that a main issue was the handling of surface water drainage, he indicated that he would be going to Parliament to ask for legislation to enable Local Authorities to deal with the utility companies in a more effective way.

The following general comments were then made.

Members supported the concerns of Councillors R. Garrido and Jolley with regard to the issue of the Utilities Companies and thanked Councillor Antrobus for his statement and comments.

In concluding Councillor Antrobus referred to the meeting with H.M. Civil Services regarding the new legislation.


(b)
Councillor Merry - Leader of the Council 

Prior to answering questions Councillor Merry made a statement regarding the proposed rent increase to be implemented by the City West Housing Company.


In making his statement Councillor Merry referred to:

· Action he had taken to write to the City West Board in respect of this matter.
· His understanding of how the matter was voted upon at the Board meeting.

· Correspondence and communications he had carried out with the City West Chief Executive.
· The details contained within the City West Housing Business Plan.

· Asked all Councillors to support the fact that the City West Housing Board had made the wrong decision.

General questions then commenced.

How was the 3 star rating achieved by the Council under the Audit Commission assessment, was the inspection of roads included? - Councillor Davies.

Can the Leader confirm that the increased publication of LIFE In Salford will not cost the Council Tax payer money? - Councillor Lindley.

Councillor Merry responded as follows:

The Audit Commission was an independent body that had a full assessment criteria, he would make information available to Councillor Davies.

In response to Councillor Lindley he commented that the publication of the magazine will accrue savings not increase costs.

The following comments were then made.

Councillor Macdonald commented upon the proceedings of the City West Board when the matter of the proposed rent increase was considered and provided reasons why the decision in his view had to be made.

Councillor Karen Garrido made a series of comments as follows:

· Referring to the cost of the approved events programme she stated that an option could have been to spend the money to provide youth facilities in Walkden.

· Why did the Council not put the events programme out to tender and invite an events company to run it?

· Commented that she had raised a number of issues at previous Council meetings namely, petitions, contaminated land and other matters on which Directorates had not replied.

· She also referred to one response she had received recently which had large numbers of abbreviations which needed high level interpretation.

· She reiterated her call for an economic summit with key business partners to discuss the economic recession.
Councillor Lindley further commented on the cost associated with LIFE In Salford and the need to include the cost of staff involved in producing and writing the magazine.

Councillor Lancaster commented that he was disappointed that the tenant representatives on the City West Board had not in his view properly consulted with the tenants they represent before casting their votes at the City West Board meeting.

He also commented upon the process for the reuse of Walkden Library and reiterated his offer that he would suspend the proposals regarding the reuse of the premises to allow for submissions to be made for options relating to a funded youth facility.

Councillor Turner commented on the cost of the events programme in comparison to efficiencies which had been achieved by some Directorates of the Council during the consideration of the budget.
Councillor Merry responded as follows:

· The events held in the City had received national recognition and enables the City to promote and market itself across the world.  It was important to set out all the details in his decision.

· The advertising in LIFE In Salford had already created a £2,000 saving for the Council.
· He agreed with Councillor K. Garrido that responses should be provided to all Elected Members.

· He was happy to discuss with Councillor K. Garrido the status of the spotlighting process.

· The holding of an economic summit would only have value when all full economic information was available and the publication of the MIER would support the information.  It was important to recognise what the City was already doing to assist citizens through the economic recession.

· The decision by the City West Board in his view was not acceptable without a full and proper consultation.

At this point the meeting adjourned at 11.20 a.m. and recommenced at 11.38 a.m.

(c)
Councillor Lancaster - Deputy Leader of the Council
No questions were asked but Councillor R. Garrido welcomed the offer from Councillor Lancaster in respect of the former Walkden Library building.

(d)
Councillor Hinds - Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
The following questions were asked.

Councillor Compton reported on a recent tragic event and called for all Council support for the raising of awareness and improved publication of the need to provide carbon monoxide alarms to prevent such tragedies as he had referred to.

Councillor Tope asked regarding the impact on the GMPF due to the current status of investments.

Councillor Hinds responded as follows:

He fully supported the comments of Councillor Compton and invited him to discuss the matter further.  He stated he would investigate the Council’s position to ascertain the full facts and the matter should also be brought to the attention of the City’s Members of Parliament.

He also stated that he would contact Councillor Pennington to provide information to Councillor Tope.

The following comments were then made:

· A number of Members commented upon this issue of the dangers carbon monoxide poisoning as follows.
· The need to ensure that this matter was brought to the attention of the Community, Health and Social Care Directorate.

· The Fire Defence and Rescue Service carry out safety work in the community.

· Salix Homes checked this as part of the maintenance checking heating equipment.

· The need to publicise the amount of information and activity available.

Councillor Compton thanked all Members for their support and in response Councillor Hinds welcomed all the information and supported the need to raise awareness of this issue.

(e)
Councillor Connor - Lead Member for Housing 
No questions asked or comments made.

(f)
Councillor Warmisham - Lead Member for Children’s Services
The following questions were asked:

Councillor Turner asked for clarification regarding the proposed changes in Youth Service Delivery and the implications on local youth centres.
Councillor Hill referred to the issue of children vacating school premises and dropping litter during lunchtime.

In response Councillor Warmisham made the following statements.

Bridgewater and the Height Youth Centres would remain open and Greenheys and the Oasis would be closing and service delivery for young people in these areas would be done on an outreach basis.

The control of pupils of schools at lunchtimes come under the jurisdiction of Headteachers and School Government Bodies.

(g)
Councillor Joe Murphy - Lead Member for Neighbourhoods
No questions asked or comments made.

(h)
Councillor Joe Murphy - Lead Member for Health
Councillor Karen Garrido asked a question regarding the position of Council Care Clients following the changes to contractual arrangements. 

Councillor Joe Murphy replied stating that 75% of clients had been dealt with and the last 25% of clients were ongoing to a solution.

(i)
Councillor Mann - Lead Member for Environment
Councillor King raised a question regarding the use of pesticides by the Directorate and the potential impact on the bumble bee population.

Councillor Karen Garrido raised a question on the £2,000 spent on advertising in the LIFE In Salford magazine was in the Directorate budget.

Councillor Mann responded by indicating that he was aware of the pesticide issue and the matter was under investigation and the cost of advertising was in the budget.

(j)
Councillor Warner - Lead Member for Culture and Sport
Councillor Warner announced the Free Swimming programme to be launched in the City for under 16s and over 60s at the City Swimming pools.
91.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Greater Manchester Integrated Transport Authority

Councillor Merry asked if the spokesperson for the GMITA had any comment to make regarding the discussion on the role of AGMA and the ITA.  He also referred to the concessionary fare scheme increase and asked if this was a good decision in the light of the current economic climate.


In response Councillor Macdonald indicated he was aware of the review of governance arrangements and he wished the ITA to retain all its existing responsibilities.  He confirmed that the economic situation had been taken into account when the decision on concessionary fares was made.


The following comments were then made:


Councillors Dawson and Warner commented on the reasons why the Labour Group on the ITA had not supported the proposed fare increase.


Councillor R. Garrido commented on the bus service issues in Boothstown.


In response Councillor Macdonald commented as follows:

The increase in concessionary fares from 2008 had been delayed and that had implications for 2009.  He was aware of the bus service issues in Boothstown and he had e-mailed the Lead Member for Planning to ascertain the Salford priorities for public transport post the TIF Referendum.  

(b)
Police
(c)
Waste Disposal
(d)
Fire and Rescue 
(e)
Outside Bodies
No questions asked or comments made.

92.
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN’S SERVICES

The Council noted the decision of the Recruitment Panel to appoint Mr. Nicholas Page as Deputy Director of Children’s Services.
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